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The Comprehensive Planning Committee of the City of Raleigh met in regular session on Wednesday, July 29, 2015, at 4:00 p.m. in the City Council Chamber, Raleigh Municipal Building, 222 West Hargett Street, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present:
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Eric Hodge
Chairman Stephenson called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m.  All Committee members were present except Councilor Gaylord, whose arrival is noted later in these minutes.  Councilor Weeks led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Item #13-13 – TC-2(B)-15 – Vehicle Fuel Sales
The following information was contained in the agenda packet:

This item was presented to the City Council on July 21, 2015.  A public hearing was conducted on July 21, 2015.  There is no deadline for City Council action.


This text change would alter the use standards related to fuel sales in the NX, CX, DX and IX districts.  Post-UDO adoption, the City Council directed staff to pursue a text change to create limitations to fuels sales in the NX district.


The proposed text change creates regulations for fuel sales located within 200 feet of a residential property, including, location, hours of operation, maximum number and location of fueling positions, location of vacuum stations, limitations on accessory car wash facilities, and standards for fuel canopies.


The proposed text change would require a medium protective yard with a wall and create a spacing standard for all fuel pump islands in the NX, CX, DX and IX districts.


The Planning Commission reviewed this request and recommends unanimous approval.

Planning and Zoning Administrator Travis Crane stated this text change originated with the City Council during discussion of the Unified Development Ordinance (UDO) omnibus items.  Council directed staff to prepare some regulations that created differentiation for gas sales in the NX zoning district.  The ordinance in the agenda packet was recommended to the Council by the Planning Commission.  The text change went through a series of meetings with the Text Change Committee of the Planning Commission and was refined through public discussion.
Assistant Planning Administrator/Zoning Eric Hodge stated that at the UDO remapping public hearing, a couple of people mentioned the "original" ordinance prepared by staff and said they preferred that version.  He distributed copies of the original ordinance and explained it was later divided into two ordinances:  TC-2(A)-15 – Use Regulations (which was adopted by the City Council on June 16, 2015 and which, in part, placed additional regulations on taverns, nightclubs, bars, and taverns in the NX district) and TC-2(B)-15 – Vehicle Fuel Sales.  APA/Zoning Hodge explained the main difference between the original ordinance and TC-2(B)-15 with regard to gas sales.  The original ordinance required an entire facility that had gas sales to cease operation at 11:00 p.m., even if it contained an additional use such as a convenience store.  Under the version recommended by the Planning Commission, only the gas sales would have to stop at 11:00 p.m. and the remainder of the facility could stay open until its regular closing time.

MR. GAYLORD ARRIVED AT 4:08 P.M.
APA/Zoning Hodge summarized the changes to the ordinance:

1.
The adoption of the text change would make Retail Sales – "Fuel (including gasoline and diesel fuel)" a Limited Use in the NX, CX, DX and IX Districts.

2.
The adoption of the text change would require a Type 2:  Medium protective yard along any side of the property abutting a Residential District or use and must include a wall at least 6.5 feet in height.

3.
The adoption of the text change would require that Retail sales – "Fuel (including gasoline and diesel fuel)" would carry additional regulations if the lot is located within 200 feet of a Residential District (R-1, R-2, R-4, R-6 and R-10):


a.
The lot must be 100 feet wide and within 300 feet of a major intersection.

b.
Hours of operation for the "Vehicle Fuel Sales" and associated car washing/vacuuming would be limited to the hours between 6:00 a.m. and 11:00 p.m.

c.
The total number of gas pumps would be limited such that no more than eight (8) vehicles could be simultaneously fueled.

d.
All vacuuming and compression machines located outside must be at least 50 feet from a Residential District or use and shall not exceed a noise level reading of 55 dB(A).

e.
Accessory car washing is only allowed if the car wash is equipped only with fully automatic wash equipment so the driver remains in his car during the entire wash process.

f.
Backlighting of fuel canopies is prohibited.  All canopy lighting shall be flush mounted underneath the canopy except for signs.
g.
Canopies shall be limited to a 16-foot maximum height to the bottom of the underside of the canopy and a 23-foot maximum height to the top of the roof of the canopy (absent any required vent stacks).

h.
Fuel pumps must be located a minimum of 50 feet from a Residential District.

APA/Zoning Hodge said there had been a lot of conversation on the part of the industry as well as the citizenry and the Planning Commission did make some compromises.  Citizens were concerned about vehicle fuel sales being an allowed use in proximity to a residential use but the Planning Commission felt it was a likely place for this type of use to go, especially at major intersections, with additional controls and restrictions on hours of use.
Discussion ensued.  Mr. Gaylord said it makes sense not to penalize the convenience store component of a gas station for having gas pumps.  He suggested, however, that shutting down gas pumps while allowing the convenience store to remain open will confuse people and appears arbitrary.  He asked what impact was identified with regard to leaving the pumps on past 11:00 p.m.  APA/Zoning Hodge replied it was really just a desire to further regulate gas stations that are close to residential, whether or not they are co-located, so they don't inconvenience the neighboring residents.  When the co-location idea was discussed, there had been no movement from Council to limit the hours of operation for other types of businesses located next to residential uses, so the Planning Commission did not impose a limitation on any co-located facility.  Ms. Crowder said people were probably thinking of the impact as a quality of life issue, i.e., noise and late night activity near neighborhoods would bother nearby residents.  Mr. Gaylord pointed out that if people are coming and going to an establishment, they will be making the same noise whether the gas pumps are on or off.  APA/Zoning Hodge said the citizenry that spoke last time spoke of their desire that the ordinance include language that was more like the original version so that any facility with a gas pump, whether co-located or not, would have to close by 11:00 p.m.
Deputy City Attorney Ira Botvinick stated it is important to remember how we got to where we are.  The UDO removes the Planning Commission's site plan review authority so we need to create objective performance standards to substitute for the review of the Planning Commission.  There were cases where the Planning Commission looked at gas stations and voted to restrict their hours of operation.  That is one of the reasons that provision is in the ordinance.  The City has had other hours of operation restrictions in the Code.  The Sheetz gas station off Atlantic Avenue has a Waffle House right next to it.  Waffle House is a permitted use in NX and would have no restrictions on its hours of operations.  Even if it stopped selling gas, the Sheetz station would still be able to serve food.  Representatives of the gas industry had raised the argument that if the Waffle House can serve food, the Sheetz station should be able to serve food.  That is why the ordinance is written as it is.  The idea was, if the Planning Commission can no longer review site plans, objective performance standards are needed, and restricting hours of operation and the number of pumps was a way to be protective of neighbors.  This regulation only applies in NX districts.  Deputy City Attorney Botvinick suggested it is confusing to the motoring public to arrive at a facility like Sheetz and find the gas pumps are closed, and it would create ill will.  Therefore, a business like Sheetz would make a business decision to always try to locate in CX, not NX.  That is precisely the purpose of the ordinance, to create a difference between CX and NX so people would make reasonable business decisions.
Mr. Gaylord said it makes sense to look at it as additional regulation, but he has challenge with the actual specific additional regulation.  It makes more sense to him to regulate uses, but then the ordinance would have to be broadened.  Ms. Crowder thinks it comes down to quality of life issue around residential areas.  If NX doesn't allow a business owner to operate a 24/7 gas station, that would tell the business owner he should consider finding a place in CX where there is no limit on hours of operation.  Mr. Gaylord said that might work, but he is willing to do the reverse.  The Deputy City Attorney said the problem with that is finding the logic to explain to a judge why the Waffle House, which is right next to a residential district, is allowed to sell food 24 hours a day every day while the Sheetz gas station which is located right next to it cannot.  It would be hard to defend in court.  Mr. Gaylord asked what the logic is for allowing food sales after 11:00 p.m. but not fuel sales.  Deputy City Attorney Botvinick replied distinctions must be based on dissimilar things.  Food is different than consumption of gasoline.  It would be hard in that fact situation to defend the regulation.  There is no doubt the ordinance is regulating gas stations through hours of operation, buffers, location, etc.  Mr. Gaylord said the ordinance contains a number of components that protect residential areas, but he does not see a rational nexus between fuel sales being on or off at 11:00 p.m. and the impacts on surrounding neighborhoods.  Ms. Crowder reiterated it is a quality of life issue.  Chairman Stephenson pointed out a facility could have 24/7 gas sales in an NX district if it is located more than 200 feet away from a residential use, so gas stations in NX are not being prohibited, just regulated.  He distributed copies of the parcel in the northeast quadrant of the intersection of Buffaloe Road and New Hope Road where a Sheetz gas station had been proposed at one time.  The parcel is 400 feet deep and the owner could parcel it off, leave it NX or make it NX, build a gas station, and be in compliance with the ordinance.  APA/Zoning Hodge agreed, as long as it was 200 feet away from the nearest residential use or zoning district.
Tom Worth, Jr., Esq., P.O. Box 1799, Raleigh, NC 27602-1799 – Attorney Worth stated he was present on behalf of Sampson-Bladen Oil Company and Erwin Oil Company.  Haddon Clark and Dan Erwin from his respective clients are also present.  Their business is small convenience gas stores throughout Wake County.  He said they are not Sheetz, which is the genesis of this ordinance.  They are caught between a very large and successful operator and neighborhood interests.  What is before the Committee is a compromise that was forged over four long Planning Commission Text Change Committee meetings.  The Deputy City Attorney and the neighbors were there every step of the way, as was Mr. Hodge. Mr. Worth said the Committee will be able to see important similarities between the original ordinance and the ordinance recommended by the Planning Commission, including the number of pumps (four for eight vehicles) and facility location of 300 feet from a major intersection.  Over the course of several months, the industry came forward with additional items, including prohibition of back of fuel canopies, limitation on the height limit of canopies, and the regulation that fuel pumps must be located a minimum of 50 feet from any residential district.  All of the regulations in item #3 above apply to the NX zone when a facility with gas pumps is within 200 feet of a residential district.  He pointed out that 200 feet is a significant distance, it is two-thirds the length of a football field.  Attorney Worth's clients have agreed to the 200-foot distance from residential districts and they want to continue with their businesses so they will have to abide by the new ordinance.  Attorney Worth said early in the Text Change meetings the question arose, is it possible to disable vacuums and pumps from the store electronically?  He told the Text Change Committee the answer is yes.  Mr. Worth hopes the public will learn very quickly in these locations that are 200 feet from a residential area that specific hours that apply.  It would be a total anomaly to shut down his clients' small stores completely outside of the hours in the ordinance.  He asked the Committee to support this new ordinance approved by the Planning Commission.
Joe Johnson, 4105 Southall Road, Raleigh, NC 27604-5026 – Mr. Johnson stated he appreciates Ms. Crowder realizing that quality of life is important to any community that abuts any facility that generates noise, whether a gas station or fast food.  After hours noise is a key issue.  It appears that valid statutory protest petitions for zoning cases have been done away with by the General Assembly, and now citizens have no recourse.  He attended two of the Text Change Committee meetings.  They were well-attended by industry representatives, and the industry has a very strong lobby.  The average citizen must take off work to attend daytime meetings.  Mr. Johnson said it really comes down to late night noise, whether it is generated by cars are coming up to a convenience store or to a gas station that may or may not be open.  He said the issue is quality of life for citizens.
Haddon Clark, 1228 Kimbolton Drive, Cary, NC 27511-4841 – Mr. Clark stated he is representing Sampson-Bladen Oil Company, of which he is president.  They have been doing business in Raleigh for decades.  They have several stores located in the Neighborhood Business district that will be rezoned to NX when the UDO remapping process is done.  Mr. Clark said he has become resigned to the fact that the company will not be able to do anything with those sites except keep them as they are.  They won't be able to tear them down and build anything else because of the restrictions in the ordinance.  Mr. Clark approves the adoption of TC-2(B)-15 and thanked everyone who worked so hard on the text change.  The masonry wall requirement and restricted hours of operation bother him; he pointed out people need gas at night, especially if they experience an emergency that requires them to travel they discover they are low on gas or the tank is empty.  With regard to boom boxes, Mr. Clark noted that people drive up and down in front of his house and he can't do anything about their stereos, nor can they do anything about their customers' car stereos, no matter what time of day it is.  Mr. Clark said TC-2(B-15) is a compromise for both sides and he recommends its passage.
Daniel Erwin, 7800 Whitley Drive, Raleigh, NC 27613-4120 – Mr. Erwin represents Erwin Oil, a third generation business that has operated in the Triangle area for 70 years.  Many of their stations are located in Neighborhood Commercial districts and they have always gotten along with their neighbors very well.  The hours of operation for fuel in the text change is a significant financial impact on their business and is not convenient to their customer base.  However, this ordinance is a significant compromise and he speaks in support of it.
Michele McIntosh, 3832 Sue Ellen Drive, Raleigh, NC 27604-4248 – Ms. McIntosh stated her main concern with the text change is that it applies to NX zoning which, on the Future Growth Framework Plan, is the main zoning for mixed use neighborhood centers, and one of those centers is at Buffaloe and New Hope Roads, which is her neighborhood.  The Comprehensive Plan describes neighborhood mixed use centers as walkable business areas that serve the surrounding community.  The idea of 24-hour gas being necessary for the surrounding community appears wrong to her and she does not believe it is accurate.  Her community's NX neighborhood center is less than one mile from Capital Boulevard, where there are plenty of gas stations.  Ms. McIntosh likes the idea of trying to limit gas stations in NX and push them toward CX.  That makes sense and ties in with other issues raised by citizens about potentially adding a new zoning category to be on the edge of neighborhoods between business-oriented and residential-oriented uses.  Such a zone could act as a buffer.  Ms. McIntosh has heard the gas fuel industry talking about how they feel their facilities belong in NX and they feel residential areas are already protected because we have the ability to have an RX zoning designation.  She wonders if the City would consider rezoning the peripheries of neighborhood centers to RX so those areas could act as a buffer between the more intensive uses in NX and the less intensive uses in adjacent residential areas.  Ms. McIntosh said there have been comments that if 24-hour restaurants are allowed in NX, then 24-hour gas stations should also be allowed in NX.  She does not believe either use should be allowed adjacent to a house where children are trying to sleep.  Ms. McIntosh said the UDO contains many good regulations, but the gas text change may not be the only one that is needed.  She pointed out that many downtown residents have said they are not happy with the noise from late night establishments, so this is not just an issue for her neighborhood.  Her neighborhood is visible because of the rezoning and redevelopment taking place at the intersection of Buffaloe Road and New Hope Road.  Ms. McIntosh asked the Committee to consider protecting the houses that are next to these areas.  She does not believe 24-hour operations belong next to houses.
Jamie Gerhart, Sheetz Corporation, 5700 6th Avenue, Altoona, PA 16602-1111 – Mr. Gerhart works directly for Sheetz, Inc.  He agrees this text change is a compromise by both sides.  However, it falls short by limiting the hours of fuel sales.  The initial draft was silent on whether the convenience store or a combination use was allowed.  He would argue that is not the major difference.  That may have been the intention but on paper, the ordinance talked about fuel sales from day one.  Early on the question was about what the impacts were.  The answer was noise.  Mr. Gerhart said there is no better sound barrier than a 6-1/2 foot masonry wall.  They heard about light, and the industry offered no backlit canopies.  They heard about scale and scope.  The initial draft limited the number of fuel islands to four, which he thinks is too small.  He hears these are the impacts and he sees standards that reduce those impacts.  Mr. Gerhart said 24-hour fuel sales are arbitrary and don't reduce those impacts.  We live in a 24-hour society, whether it's in RX, NX or CX.  It is not people who need cigarettes all night; it is people who need fuel.  It is shift workers, hospital workers, and EMTs who use their fuel services 24 hours a day.  Mr. Gerhart said 24 hours is the sticking point for Sheetz.  He commented on facilities having a choice for CX, which was mentioned twice.  He understands that, but when the Future Land Use Map designation is Neighborhood Mixed Use for a lot of these sites, there is no way a rezoning from NMX to CX will occur.  Mr. Gerhart reiterated he struggles with 24 hours in NX.  He cited intersections in the City that are currently designated NMX, stating that Lake Wheeler Road and Tryon Road carry 35,000 cars a day.  It is fine to rezone properties to NX, but they should be allowed to provide fuel sales 24 hours a day.  If there were several gradations of business districts, maybe this should land in one of those.  However, the City really only has NX and CX.  To wipe away all NX areas and say "just pick CX" is not practical.  Mr. Gerhart said 24 hours is an arbitrary number.  He knows of no base zoning district in North Carolina that Sheetz operates in that has across-the-board hours of operation restrictions.  There is no record of complaints for Sheetz stores that operate 24 hours a day and are located next to residential areas.  Mr. Gerhart said Sheetz was mentioned several times and if this issue, this ordinance, is truly about Sheetz, he can answer any questions about Sheetz and their model.  The City spent three years working on this Code and he attended open houses and public meetings under the guise of "please provide us your input."  To change the Code before it is fully adopted is a waste of that effort.
Attorney Tom Worth interjected that the neighbors are on one side, Sheetz is on the other, and his clients are squarely in the middle.  The source for the limitation on hours which his clients embraced, but not enthusiastically, is in the existing UDO on car washes.

Michi Vojta, 3725 Eakley Court, Raleigh, NC 27606-2518 – Ms. Vojta admits the text change is a compromise.  She drives and understands the need for fuel, but does not see a need for big bright co-branded gas stations.  There are examples of small mom and pop gas stations in areas around the City.  They can be smaller scale, close at a reasonable hour, and are not co-branded.  The idea that a mom and pop station needs to be co-branded with something like a Taco Bell is confusing to her.  She understands co-branding and that people like to make one stop for gas and food, but there are places for those sorts of operations, namely Capital Boulevard, parts of Tryon Road, parts of Glenwood Ave, etc. where homes are not adjacent to those areas.  Ms. Vojta said if the City builds tight, small neighborhoods with six houses to an acre, that does not lend itself to having a big chain store right next to those neighborhoods.  People expect big busy roads to have big busy businesses with co-branding.  Such businesses next to her house are a financial impact on her house, which is her only investment.  She disagrees with Mr. Gerhart's statement that there is no record of complaints against Sheetz stores.  Her neighborhood submitted a complaint two years ago as part of their rezoning battle.  Ms. Vojta would like the language about four islands to be written as "eight fueling stations."  She thinks that is too many, but it was a compromise.  She noted there is no mention of how much space those islands can take up.  Her last comment was that 6:00 a.m. to 11:00 p.m. is too much, but that is also a compromise and is better than 24 hours.  She does not like any businesses being open 24 hours if they are located near a house.
Chairman Stephenson said Messrs. Clark and Erwin talked about their existing establishments.  He asked how those legacy nonconforming operations will be handled.  Deputy City Attorney Botvinick replied the Code protects nonconforming uses.  A survey was made of all facilities in the NX districts, which the industry helped prepare, and staff knows which facilities have 24-hour sales now.  They will be grandfathered and are subject to the rules for nonconforming uses.  The purpose of the nonconformity regulations is to allow a property owner to do certain things by right and for anything beyond that, the property owner must go to the Board of Adjustment.

Mr. Gaylord said he forgot about people pulling up to a gas pump and leaving their radios blaring, so it makes sense why that component should stay.  He thinks he can support the ordinance now.  Mr. Gaylord moved approval of the latest text change recommended by the Planning Commission.  His motion was seconded by Mr. Weeks.
Brief discussion ensued as the Committee members reviewed the changes and asked questions of staff to clarify their understanding of the text change.  Mr. Weeks said it was mentioned earlier that certain existing establishments will be grandfathered.  He asked if establishments currently under construction will also be grandfathered, and the Deputy City Attorney said they will.  If staff approved a site plan and staff knows the site plan is for a gas station, it will be grandfathered.  If staff approved a site plan but does not know what the use is, if it is only a general building, it would not be grandfathered.  Attorney Botvinick said he can add clarifying language to the text change.  Mr. Weeks said he knows of three stations under construction now and Mr. Botvinick told him they would be grandfathered.  State law would grandfather them, anyway, because the property owners made investments based on existing law.  The Deputy City Attorney said he would add language to the noncodified section of the ordinance that buildings for which staff had received plans or issued building permits prior to the effective date of the ordinance are grandfathered.  Mr. Gaylord accepted that as a friendly amendment to his motion.  

Chairman Stephenson called for the vote on Mr. Gaylord's motion, which passed unanimously.  The Chairman ruled the motion adopted on a 4-0 vote.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Comprehensive Planning Committee, Chairman Stephenson announced the meeting adjourned at 5:08 p.m.

Leslie H. Eldredge

Deputy City Clerk
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